School Health Advisory Council
Meeting Minutes – 5/9/11

Welcome and Introductions

Karen Kwass, Carol Shum, Laurie Henry, Les Eggleston, Mary Ann Burnside, Sylvia Patrizi, Sara Lane, Elyse Simon, Rosalie Weiss, Brenda Deutsch, Stephanie Gregoire, Nancy Wiseman, Eamonn Sheehan, Jennifer Wolfrum, Mary Ellen Dunn

Elyse led a 5 minute mindfulness meditation at the start of the meeting which everyone enjoyed.  

Summary/Review of Accomplishments FY 2011

*  Stress website and formation of Collaborative to Reduce Student Stress. 

Members of SHAC and the Collaborative worked together to create a website, Reducing Stress and Developing Resiliency (http://lhs.lexingtonma.org/Stress/index.html), modeled on a website from Needham.  The website is linked to the Lexington Public School’s website and to each school. We need to continue to publicize the website. We can continue to send the link out through the school’s list serves. 

Silvia shared another useful website: schoolpsychiatry.org.  This site was created by MGH and people can learn about psychiatric conditions and mental illness. We discussed linking this site to the stress website. Also, Mary Ellen mentioned that the LPS is researching a Florida website that is phenomenal about bullying issues.

*  The Aware Teacher 

A group of 30 LPS staff including teachers, guidance counselors, nurses, psychologists and special ed staff signed up for this professional development offering. The course was very well received.  Jennifer and Sion are currently working on evaluating the course.  People shared some anecdotal information about teachers using mindfulness in a history class and in ASL classes. We received good feedback on the follow-up questionnaire. It would be good to have a venue to discuss the findings from teacher feedback. One person asked how many of the teachers developed an MSBR practice for themselves. It would be a shame to lose the momentum. Some of the kindergarten teachers have had great success incorporating mindfulness into their classes. Jennifer will follow-up with Carol Pilarski to determine if the Aware Teacher can be offered again.

*  Race to Nowhere 

Because stress has been identified as a concern of parents and students throughout the district, a collaborative effort was undertaken by a number of different groups including representatives from the schools, the Collaborative to Reduce Student Stress, the PTSA’s, the Human Services Department and the Marty Thrope Foundation.  Three showings of the film, Race to Nowhere, were provided.  All LPS employees were offered a free, private showing on Wednesday, 4/27.  Approximately 150 teachers, administrators, central office personnel, and school committee members attended that showing.  The next showing on Thursday, 4/28, brought out close to 800 community members.  About 400 people viewed the movie on Friday morning, 4/29.  For the community discussion on Thursday night, 5/5, 44 people RSVP’d, and over 100 people came. Laura Lasa facilitated the discussion.  People sat at ten tables with 12 – 13 people/table.  Student’s facilitated the discussions at each table with adult facilitators serving as backup. Any ideas that people had for action items were put onto post-it notes in 4 categories (students, parents, schools, community). We talked about discussing the suggestions that were posted at the first SHAC meeting next school year.  People were impressed that Natalie Cohen not only attended the dialogue, but also acted as a facilitator.  We can purchase the DVD and use it to promote dialogue among faculty, parents and students next year.

We discussed the transition from 8th grade to Freshman year as being full of anxiety and misinformation.  Someone mentioned that sometimes, when the 8th grade teachers’ assist students with selecting courses for the high school, their recommendations are sometimes contra to the high school administration’s message. The students tend to overload and overreach and don’t believe the parent’s advice or the administration’s guidance on appropriate course selection.  One reason for this is that the definition of success is variable. It was pointed out that Finland, with no homework assignments, achieves better test results than the U.S. Can we look into different models of education?  Homework, does it make sense? Should we be looking at school schedules and number of days per week? What is the research? How do we define success? What is a successful education? Problem solving? Preparation for the workforce? Need to focus on the mission of the Lexington schools. (Alfie Cohen, local speaker/author knows about research on homework.)  We also discussed all nighters to take care of homework and the fallacy of multi-tasking. Some things that people suggested include: shutdown the Internet at a certain time and sharing parental support strategies. Eamonn mentioned that there was a good show, Digital Nation, on Frontline (PBS) that addressed the perception of multitasking and how great the performance is and how wrong this was.

*  Speaker series

This year we sponsored three presentations that were well attended.  We discussed the possibly of sponsoring another series next year.  People made a number of suggestions including: Alfie Cohen, a woman from MIT who has talked in Lexington before about college admissions, showing The Race to Nowhere again, Richard Ginsberg who developed a program at MGH to promote wellness through sports.  We decided that we will discuss the possibility of another speaker series at our first SHAC meeting next year.  Someone also mentioned that we might want to look into the “Mindful Kids” documentary from the Mindful Schools group in Oakland.

*  Support for School Health Services 

Jill Gasperini nominated 2 schools (Hastings and LHS) for DPH awards this year.  Hastings won a gold award and LHS a silver, resulting in a $500 in prizes for each school.  She nominated Bridge for next year.

*  Advocacy for Health, Physical Education and Wellness 

Julie Fenn has been hired as a full time Prevention Specialist starting next year.  She is thinking about addressing stress management and coping skills for 3rd and 4th graders with the help of 5th grade peer leaders.  She is also thinking about adding dialogue nights, maybe for 5th graders and their parents, 8th graders and their parents and athletes and their parents discussing stress.

Plans for FY 2012

This year the YRBS survey was revised. Unfortunately there was too little time allowed during the extended homeroom.  There was also a conflict with other demands scheduled during the extended homeroom. Jack McDevitt, the researcher, said that he would work with what we had. In the future, it is clear that we need longer than a 25 minute homeroom to allow students to take the survey.  We need to allow 40 minutes.

A Wellness night was offered at Hastings this year. Hastings parents organized different physical activities and healthy snacks together with the PE teacher and school nurse. While the children were in the gym with the instructors, Sylvia Patrizi (parent and pediatrician) was conducting seminars with the school nurse and the services and food services director on health practices, nutrition, and emergency services.  The evening was very low key and low stress.  It was a very positive evening. We discussed promoting this initiative in other schools. 

People talked about some other possible offerings including the Lexington Fun Fest, sponsored by the Human Services Dept, where the Sheriff’s Dept. provided fingerprinting and ID for the kids.  Bicycle safety was provided two years ago. It was suggested that bicycle licenses could be offered after a “road test”. The third Fun Fest will take place this August. 

Mary Ellen Dunn brought up that Chartwell’s contract is up at the end of 2012.  She would like SHAC parents to get involved in commenting on and revising existing and proposed nutrition standards. It was suggested that a subcommittee could be formed.  Also a bid will be put out  for a 5 year Food Service contract instead of 3. Jamie Oliver, a chef on the Food Revolution show very graphically portrays the quality of school lunches, but does not consider the financial constraints. $2.50 is the set National Lunch Price. Lexington lunches cost more than this set price. 

Sion has been invited to Wellesley to speak about Marijuana.  We talked about Sion working with Julie Fenn to bring this education to Lexington.

Since we were discussing the promotion of physical and emotional wellness in Lexington, someone asked what has happened to recess. Someone pointed out that a normal, routine schedule should include physical activity. CDC guidelines encourage 60 minutes of physical activity each day in school.  Research shows that academic improvement improves following physical activity. Why shouldn’t recess be part of a normal school day?  6.5 hours of sitting and focusing on academics is not healthy and a 20-minute break is not sufficient. Studies show this level of activity is necessary through the end of High School. The more days of PE students have, the less obesity there is and focus is improved and stress is reduced.  Currently, LPS students have 2 PE classes/week at middle and high school. There is a lot of competition for scheduled time.  Some people expressed a desire to have a discussion with the school administrative council about the scheduling of physical activity and intramural programs. Naomi Martin, director of athletics, is revamping before school elementary intramural activities. 

Someone asked about the cell phone policy and how that is going. People reported that one year later there is much less resistance.  Few students are attempting to use their phones in class. 

Summary of what we will have on the agenda for our first meeting in September:


*  Sharing results of the Aware Teacher pre-post survey


*  RTN discussion findings


*  Speaker series


*  Presentation of the 2011 YRBS results


*  Support for Nutrition and Physical Activity in our schools

Meeting dates for FY 2012:


*  Sept. 26, 2011


*  Dec. 5, 2011


*  Mar. 12, 2012


* May 14, 2012

